AlumniBulletin

Vol. XXXXVIII

Indianapolis, Ind.—Nov. 1965

No. 1

Homecoming At Camp Brosius-1965

Homecoming 1965 will be remembered for many things, foremost of which was the *perfect* weather. We had four days of ideal conditions. The first cloud was not seen until Monday morning as we were preparing to leave the "encampment."

The camp was fairly full by Thursday evening, the day before we were to begin the Homecoming officially. After a grand coffee klatch, the group piled into cars and went to Voelker's for steak sandwiches which were as good as ever. Then by Friday afternoon, the camp was really full. It was good to see another fine turnout for a 40th reunion class. Ruth Ann (Frazier) Denton had sparked this particular one and the results were most gratifying.

The Stockers and Grabners lived in the Stock'em and Grab'em Brosius Bistro and enjoyed quantities of company throughout the Homecoming. This year Stecher Hut was assigned to the largest family, the Frank Bilds. In addition to the Bilds, the back porch of Stecher Hut was home to four young ladies. The infirmary sank deeper into the ground with three families of fivethe Don Stevens family, the Bob Marx family and the Whitey Bresslers. Families doubled up in cabins to make it possible to take care of all who came. Several alums lived in the Hotel and two families were housed on the field, for the Carl Baumanns lived in the Ralph Carter's trailer. This was the largest Brosius Homecoming ever, but everyone managed beautifully.

Mr. and Mrs. Powell, as usual, fed us very well indeed, so in recognition of this fine service they were crowned Kitchen King and Cuisine Queen and were presented with heavily bejeweled Chef's Caps.

In a more serious vein, the Mess Hall was formally dedicated to the memory of Henry Steichmann and was thereby christened Steichmann Hall. The dedication speech was made by Rudie Memmel and the response was given by Curt Simic, Business Manager. In the tradition of Brosius, the christening was done with the wonderful water of Lake Elkhart. This dedication had been one of the last expressed wishes of Dixie Heighway. He felt that this was properly the function of our Alumni group and this feeling was shared by us all. To those of us who had known Mr. Steichmann, this was a fitting and moving occasion. So now the Heighway Bell calls us to our meals in Steichmann

The baseball game was, as before, a fine opportunity for our men, so physically fit, neuromuscularly coordinated, emotionally well balanced and mentally sound, to demonstrate to one and all that age is a minor factor in superior performance. In other words, we won again. How could we possibly lose with so many chiefs? All, all are coaches! Even the audience was busy giving sage advice to the players. The battery of Navy Commander Rudy Schreiber and Air Force Col. Fred Ploetz clobbered the opposition from the Hotel.

Rudie Memmel, coaching at third, was mowed down by Henry Lohse who rounded the base at full speed. Arms and legs flew in all directions, but undaunted, the runner arose and made it safely home. Since the Memmels and Lohses were roommates, the

The Alumni Bulletin

Published four times a year by the Alumni Association of the Normal College A.G.U. of Indiana University. Editor — Fred Martin, 415 East Michigan Street, Indianapolis, Indiana.

REPORTERS

BUFFALO

Mrs. Margery Stocker, 60 Wichita Road Mrs. W. R. Van Nostrand, 68 Kinsey Avenue, Kenmore

CHICAGO

Dorothea Winter, 7827 North Kilbourn, Skokie

Gladys Larsen, 2432 Walters Ave., Northbrook

CINCINNATI

Hazel Orr, 245 Hillcrest, Wyoming Rudolph Memmel, 3061 Werkridge Dr.

CLEVELAND

George Heeschen, 4585 Liberty, South Euclid

Sophie Lessing, 1873 Marloes

FLORIDA

Gertie Berry, 19730 N.W. 12th Ct., Miami

LOS ANGELES

Robert Flanegin, 3252 W. 112th St., Inglewood

Paul Paulsen, 1913 E. Glen Oaks, Glendale

LOUISVILLE

Ann Ritsert, 4328 Foeburn Lane

MILWAUKEE

Esther Heiden, 7425 N. 107th St. Esther Boettcher, 11562 N. Country Lane, Mequon, Wis.

PHILADELPHIA

Martha Gable, 2601 Parkway

PITTSBURGH

Karl Fehrenbach, 104 Woodsdale Road

ST. LOUIS

Walter Eberhardt, 9539 Trinadad Lane Vera Ulbricht, 4008 Giles Avenue Marie Dittrich, 5219 Lisette

TRI-CITY DISTRICT

Leo Doering, 204 8th St., Rock Island, Ill.

NEW YORK CITY

Henry Schroeder, 1450 Parkchester Rd., No. 2G

ROVING REPORTER

R. R. Schreiber, 3747 North Linwood, Indianapolis, Indiana

ALUMNI OFFICERS

The Alumni Officers, elected for a three-year term at the annual business meeting of the Normal College Alumni Association at Camp Brosius August, 1963, are as follows:

President Vice-President Secretary Treasurer Marge McCleish, Indianapolis, Indiana Charles Palmeri, Buffalo, New York Coila Stevens, Indianapolis, Indiana Norman Schulte, 2227 Westwood, Northern Blyd., Apt. F 13, Cincinnati, Ohio 46225 "discussion" of cause and effect never got out of hand. It never finished, either.

The swimming carnival under the able leadership of Pete Van Huysen and with the blessing of the weather man was quite successful. Youth triumphed over age in the war canoe race with Bob Schreiber leading his group to an easy victory. The last event was the towing of the float around to its winter berth, always rather a sad occasion.

The highlight event of the encampment was the costume dance on Saturday night with the costuming centered on Song Titles. There were some very, very clever costumes so that judging was not an easy task. Harry Grabner called some square dancing in his able fashion and then Henry Lohse called a special number. We recall with real pleasure the dance, Bingo, performed by the smallest children in camp. They were tremendous! Jahn Hall became quiet as all the adults watched these wee dancers and then all joined in singing B-I-N-G-O. Needless to say, they brought down the house. The mightiest dancer of them all was Johnny Olliges, age 4!

The volleyball game between two groups of alums proved only that our men like to play volleyball and that Lou Roth can still put the younger ones to shame.

And speaking of Lou—a hearty vote of thanks for being our song leader, our Grace leader, our bugler, etc. He and Norm Schulte chaired the campfire program which was fine as always.

With over 115 registered, with all possible spots filled with alums, with a good program and with sufficient free time to do as you liked, with good friends visiting together, with perfect weather, with a beautiful camp, with excellent food, how could it miss? It was another never-to-beforgotten experience to add to our memories.

In closing, our gratitude is extended to everyone for contributing to the success of the Homecoming. Thanks to the John Brogneauxs and the Frank Jones for coming to represent the HPER School and the Alumni Association. We are grateful that Jack Stocker is recovering beautifully from his knee operation. Why once he got all the way to Martin Manor before he realized that he had left his cane back at the Bistro, so—he went back to get it. Fred Ploetz, our "Leader" from the 1963 Homecoming Encampment, arrived late since he had stayed in Texas to see David Lohse commissioned a 2nd Lt. in the Air Force at Lackland A.F.B., a gesture much appreciated by the young lieutenant. We look forward next time to all the Ploetzes being with us.

So now another Brosius Homecoming is history. Happy memories are ours. Now we look forward to our next Homecoming which will be our big Centennial celebration. Mark the date on your calenders THANKSGIVING, 1966, just one year from this coming Thanksgiving.

Lola Lohse

BIRTHS

Congratulations to the following proud parents:

Ronald Francis Ankney, son of Merle (Miller) and Patrick Ankney, who was born July 28, 1965.

Susan Lynn Ralston, daughter of Joy (De Mario) and Allen Ralston, who was born July 19, 1965.

Margaret Grace Cox, daughter of Carol (Morley) and Tom Cox, who was born July 12, 1965.

John Warren Straub, son of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Straub, who was born May 13, 1965.

Daniel Edward Mackison, son of Gwendolyn (Stiles) and Elmer Mackison, arrived Sunday June 5, 1965.

OUR DEEPEST SYMPATHY

Our sincere sympathy is extended to the families and friends of the following who have recently died:

We wish to express our deepest sympathy to the family and friends of Mrs. Lola Lohse, whose mother, Mrs. James Lennox, passed away last July following a prolonged illness.

Gerhard E. N. Havekotte, class of 1908,

passed away last May 13 at Suburban General Hospital following an operation for a ruptured artery in the stomach. Gerhard was formerly Supervisor of Physical Education in the Pittsburgh elementary schools. He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Byrne Havekotte.

Pete Merkel, class of '50, died of a heart attack last April 14. He is survived by his wife and five children ranging in age from five to fourteen. A memorial fund for the family has been established at the McHenry State Bank, McHenry, Illinois.

Fred Wiebesiek, class of 1913, Union City,

New Jersey, died April 14, 1964.

Kathryn L. Norris, class of 1918, of New York City, passed away January 16, 1965. Kathryn was from Frankfort, Indiana, and formerly taught in the Central High School in Oklahoma City.

Dr. Max Schmidhofer ('03) of Chicago, Illinois.

Louis Zabel, class of 1910, of Sheboygan, Wisconsin.

Gladys Stetson, class of 1919, of Kansas City, Missouri. Gladys taught in the elementary schools.

Charles Apking, class of 1915, died May 8 in Monrovia, California. He retired from Tilden High School in Chicago in January of 1962.

MARRIAGES

Our best wishes are extended to the following newly-weds:

Lt. David Lohse was married to Joyce Cain on August 18, 1965, in San Antonio, Texas. David is in the United States Air Force. On graduating from the Officers' Training School, in Lackland, Texas, he was promoted to Lieutenant. He is now an administrative officer in Education and Training at Robins Air Force Base, Georgia.

Arline Marie Brennecke of St. Louis and Noel Edwin Stephens of Indianapolis were married June 12, 1965. Arline and Noel are now living in Boston. They received a scholarship to Boston University where they are doing their graduate work.

Norma Jean Giroud of Acton, Indiana, was married to Richard Ernest Baker of Greenwood, Indiana, in June 1965. They are living in Acton, Indiana.

Janice Marie Beck was married to John Joseph O'Brien in June 1965 in Indianapolis. They are presently living in Indianapolis.

Sharon Kay Hoy was married to Garland Roger Miller in April, 1965. Mr. and Mrs. Miller now live in Bloomington, Indiana.

Roselyn Elich was married to Frank Willacher, and they are living in Indianapolis.

Charles Deering of Lewiston, New York, was married to Marybeth Dirks of Indianapolis on June 12, 1965. Mr. and Mrs. Deering are living in Indianapolis.

Mary Carolyn Walls was married to Wade Hampton Bourdon in Indianapolis on July 17,

Mess Hall Dedicated Steichmann Hall

Those who did not attend Homecoming this year at camp will be interested to know that a very impressive ceremony took place when the mess hall was dedicated "Steichmann Hall" in memory of our dear friend, Henry Steichmann, who served so faithfully for so many, many years as Recorder and Assistant to the Treasurer. A picture of the ceremony with a letter was forwarded to Mrs. Henry Steichmann.

Mrs. Steichmann wrote Coila Stevens, our Alumni Secretary, the following:

"The very nicest happening happened to me when you young folks included me while you honored my departed comrade, Henry Steichmann. The names of the alumni challenged my memories of the long, long ago.

I shall send the beautiful token of Mr. Steichmann's memory to Elsi Kuraner, alumna, and other members of the Steichmann family.

The lovely card and the snapshots are much appreciated.

How can I ever reach all of you, who did this beautiful rite in memory of my beloved Heinie, and included me!"

1925 CLASS REUNION

Camp Brosius was the setting for the reunion of the class of 1925 on August 13, 14 and 15, 1965, during the Homecoming days, and although the group was small it was a most enjoyable time. We realized the notices for this reunion were sent out so late most people had already made summer plans that could not include a trip to Camp Brosius. As a result of a meeting of those who did make it to camp, it was decided to try again for a 1925 class reunion at Indianapolis at Thanksgiving 1966 when the Normal College will celebrate its Centennial.

Those who did get to camp were Mr. & Mrs. Carl Baumann, Mr. & Mrs. Ralph Carter who came in their Hi-Lite Tent Trailer which made a nice meeting place on the Athletic Field, Ruth (Fraiser) Denton, Mr. & Mrs. Bennett Bradley (Catherine Graham), Harold Hahn, Mr. & Mrs. Belzer (Martha Hehrlein), Mr. & Mrs. Oral Bridgeford (Agnes Search) and Mr. & Mrs. Jack Stocker. Lou Szeles was on hand to represent the Elementary Class and from the Junior Class of 1925 were Oral Bridgeford, Bill Matthei and Martha (Wigel) Walsh.

Messages were received from Vinnetta (Barnett) Bosworth, William Bischoff, Marge (Blakely) Daley, Irma (Iselin) Richards, George Jacquin, Louis Kittlaus, Jane (Le-Grand) Clark, Betty Madden, Tom Pfaender, Emil Pletz, Beth (Schlich) Hackmiller, Vera (Simon) Graesser, Dulce (Weber) Forsythe, Sally (Wittemore) Mann, and Irene (Young) Lowenthal.

What a glorious three days of reminiscing we all had. But you can be in on the next get-together. Put a red circle around 1966 Thanksgiving right now and come to Homecoming and NCAGU Centennial at Indianapolis. See you there!!

-Ruth (Frazier) Denton

Alumni President's Message

Another camp Homecoming has come and gone, but this one had some "firsts". For one thing, the weather did exactly as our forecaster Fred Martin predicted: "excelled". We are indebted to Jeff Stevens (Coke and Don's younger son) too, for his excellent job of daily reporting and for his keeping the weatherman under control. In fact, it was the warmest, most cooperative weather any of us old-timers (who have attended every camp Homecoming) have experienced. It was truly wonderful; the weather and water were both perfect!

We had many attending for the first time, too: Bob and Mary Marx and their family from St. Louis: Frank and Tommy Feigl and children from South Carolina; Ben and Catherine (Graham) Bradley from Decatur, Illinois; Ralph and Holly Carter from Snyder, N.Y.; June Krug from Fresno, Calif.; Whitey and Rosie (Singer) Bressler and children from Chicago; Ruth Denton from Kansas City, Mo.; Louis and Bertha Szeles and two granddaughters from Rochester, N.Y.; Pete Van Huysen from Indianapolis; Martha (Wigal) Walsh from Chicago; Oral and Agnes (Search) Bridgford from Indianapolis; Jan Meyers and Carol Siegman from Indianapolis; 'Carl and Freida Baumann from Buffalo, N.Y.; and Jan McAuley from Bloomington, who is Ass't. Prof. for Phys. Edu. for women at Indiana U.

It was also the time of dedication of the mess hall to our long remembered friend, Mr. Henry Steichmann. Mr. Curt Simic, who is carrying on Dixie Heighway's work, christened the hall after hearing Rudie Memmel offer a short tribute to Mr. Steichmann.

We were happy that John and Ruth Brogneaux, from campus, could be with us again. (John's Sheik of Araby costume for the costume ball was "the most"). Frank Jones and his family, from Indiana University, were with us and we were all happy to finally meet Mr. Curt Simic and his family. We are all well pleased with the choice of Curt for this job, and we really feel that the interests of Camp Brosius and Normal College are in very capable hands.

Our business meeting was brief and for the alums who could not be present, I will announce again Lola Lohse's desire to thank the alums for the beautiful flowers the Association sent at the time of her mother's death, this July. We thank everyone who sent little personal messages via other alums. We sincerely hope to see all of you in November of '66 when Normal College will celebrate its 100th Anniversary with a gala Centennial Homecoming. See you then!

Marge McCleish

June Camp

Camp Brosius—ah, certainly the mention of these two words brings to mind many memories. Camp this June, as probably was true in past years also was filled with many occasions worthy of remembrance.

The weather had everyone worried during the first several days. A cold wave "hit" the Wisconsin region the same day as we did; and consequently many calls were made to our homes for warmer clothes. After the letters and phone calls, but before the arrival of most packages, the weather made a change for the better. The sun came out; the temperature rose; the Normal College students went swimming. Fortunately, the weather remained very pleasant for the rest of our camp season.

There were only a few minor injuries this year. Several people were sick with the flu and tonsil trouble; colds were perhaps the most common ailment. The activity classes produced a sprained ankle, a few sore muscles and many mosquito bites. Camp obviously was founded in Wisconsin due to the healthy atmosphere—the mosquitoes are extremely healthy.

Congratulations go out to Nick Kellum of Plainfield, Indiana, and to Jane Duke of Buffalo, New York, who were the recipients of the Dr. Carl B. Sputh Memorial Scholarships this year. They were both very deserving of this great honor.

The Sophomores presented as their farewell gift to the camp, a bell for the "mess hall". This bell was dedicated to Mr. George F. Heighway, who until this past year served as the manager of the hotel as well as the business manager of the camp. All who knew Mr. Heighway will long remember him, and this new "Heighway Bell" will long echo his memory. A sincere welcome and best of luck to Mr. Curt Simic, the new hotel manager, from this year's campers. We are certain that he will do as fine a a job as did Mr. Heighway before him.

With deep gratitude to all who helped in making this camp season what it was, and much anticipation for next June, I close this letter from the Normal College Students.

Karen Safford

Dixie Heighway Bell

The sophomore class presented a special bell to Camp Brosius in memory of our wonderful friend George 'Dixie' Heighway. The bell hangs outside the mess hall, now known as Steichmann Hall.

Mrs. Mary Heighway wrote the following to Nick Kellum, President of the Sophomore Class:

Dear Nick:

I'm sorry to have not answered your letter sooner, but I have been moving.

George would have loved the bell, and the rest of us are so flattered and pleased that you all thought of him. The thirteen summers we have spent at Brosius have made us feel that the Normal College was a very important part of our lives. Bill Armstrong called from the Foundation this morning, and at their last meeting, the Foundation Board decided to set up a scholarship for a Normal College student in George's name.

Will you thank all of your class for me and tell them that our whole family appreciates their friendship and thoughtfulness.

Cordially,

Mary Heighway

Report From The Normal College

School opened September 24 with 40 freshmen and 31 sophomores; a total of 71. Two of our alums are represented in the freshmen class, namely; Jeanie Fehrenbach, daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Karl Fehrenbach of Pittsburgh, Pa., and Dorthy Oppliger, daughter of Mel & Frances (Mullen) Oppliger of University City, Mo., and sophomore, Kay Russell, daughter of Angela (Tripi) & Raymond Russell of Buffalo, N.Y.

Dr. Rudy Schreiber and Marge McCleish, who did such a splendid job and to whom we are greatly indebted for assisting us this past year, have returned to devote full time to their own profession. We take this opportunity to extend our sincere thanks and appreciation to both for their kind assistance.

Lola Lohse had a very busy summer. She was at the college practically every day and in addition to this, she looked after her mother, who, after a prolonged illness, passed away. Then there was the responsibility of the Homecoming at Camp Brosius. Following this a more cheerful event occurred when her son, David, graduated from O.T.S. in August and a week later was married in San Antonio, Texas.

Mrs. Hester was busy as usual catching up with many details plus teaching a course on the campus.

Emil Rinsch was busily engaged with his research project, "History of the Normal

College". In August he and his wife, Vera, took a trip to the Scandinavian countries which he relates in detail in this issue of the bulletin.

"Yours truly" was on a limited activity schedule this summer and improved considerably; even the doctor was well pleased with the progress. During the summer "yours truly" took some work at the extension and enjoyed it tremendously; it was very interesting and enlightening.

Walter Lienert, who did such a splendid job in pinch hitting last year, is back with us and will conduct the apparatus work. Walt and his wife, Mary, following a successful camp session at their Gymnastic Camp for boys and girls, took a trip west to visit Walt's brother at Lake Tahoe. On the way back they had a very delightful visit with Mr. and Mrs. Andy Voisard in Denver, Colorado.

Miss Julia Niebergall, our loyal and versatile pianist, retired last May after serving so faithfully for many years. We have many pleasant memories of her superb playing; what a pleasure and joy it was to dance or exercise to her playing. We all join in extending to Julia a great big THANKS and wish her the very best of everything.

Mrs. Helen Straub, our secretary, recorder, telephone operator, salesman, treasurer, filing clerk, etc., spent her vacation in Indianapolis this summer. Mrs. Straub has another grandson, John Warren Straub. Ed and Nancy Straub are the proud parents.

As you know, there will be no Homecoming this November. However, next year at this time we will be celebrating our 100th Anniversary so let's all plan on attending this gala event—the Homecoming of all Homecomings. We also wish to take this opportunity to invite you to see the students in action when they present their Annual Spring Demonstration next May. They are always looking forward to seeing you; watch-

ing them perform at this time will always bring back memories of—"Remember when we..?".

Two new members have joined our ranks: Mrs. Evelyn Schacter, who formerly played the piano for the dance classes at Butler University, will accompany Mrs. Hester in the dance classes. Mrs. Mary Maitland Kimball, graduate in Dance from Butler University and now with the Music section of the Indianapolis Park Department, will assist Mrs. Hester with the dance classes. We welcome both of them into our "family".

We trust all of you had a most pleasant and enjoyable summer.

Editor, F.M.

Stecher Award

Mrs. Arline (Brennecke) Stephens. St. Louis, was honored on May 7 during the Spring Demonstration at the Normal College of Indiana University when it was announced that she was the 1965 recipient of the Stecher Award. This cash award, given annually to the outstanding graduating senior from the Normal College Department of Indiana University, has been established to honor the late William A. Stecher, outstanding leader and pioneer in the field of Physical Education.

Arline was selected by the faculty on the basis of five qualities: Leadership and Service, Personality, Professional Attitude, Scholarship, and Skill.

Our heartiest congratulations are extended to Arline. Her work has reflected the sound background which she received at the Concordia Turners of St. Louis.

Requesting Transcript of Credits

We invite your attention again to write directly to the Registrar of Indiana University, Bloomington, if you wish a transcript of your credits. A \$1.00 fee is charged for this service. Following this procedure will assure you an immediate reply.

Sputh Scholarship Recipients

The scholarship awarded annually to two outstanding Juniors were given this year to Jane Ann Duke of Buffalo, New York and Nick Kellum of Plainfield, Indiana.

These two young students were given this scholarship on the basis of their scholastic record, their potential in the field, their service to the school, and their fine character and personality traits.

We know they will continue their fine work and are worthy of the honor bestowed upon them, a memorial to our beloved Dr. Carl B. Sputh.

HONOR STUDENTS

We are proud to report the following two students were honored last semester by being placed on the Dean's Honor List. To earn this recognition all students must make a grade average of 3.3. The two students are Ann Gates, sophomore, and Karen Safford, freshman. Ann and Karen live in Indianapolis.

ROBERT J. NOHR SCHOLARSHIP

The University of Wisconsin, School of Education, on May 12, 1965, presented its first Scholarship Award in memory of Robert I. Nohr.

Emeritus Professor Robert J. Nohr Jr., 70, former director of men's professional physical education department at the University of Wisconsin, died March 3, 1963 in Hollywood, Florida. He joined the staff at the University in 1926 and served as before retiring in 1958. Under his leadership, the University department pioneered a greater emphasis on academic studies. He studied at the Normal College of Indiana University and later received his Bachelor of Science Degree.

During his tenure at the University Professor Nohr founded Phi Epsilon Kappa Fraternity, wrote a book on tactics, one on tum-

bling and apparatus and a book on physical education activities. He served as President of the Midwest Physical Education Association and of the Wisconsin Association for Health, Physical Education and Recreation. He also received recognition for his outstanding work in the Congressional Record.

TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS AND CHANGES

Fred Friedrichson writes that he has accepted a position with the Men's P.E. Department of Southeast Missouri State College, Cape Girardeau, Missouri.

Pete Van Huysen has transferred from Warren Township Elementary Schools to Pike Township High School.

Mrs. Carol (Widdis) Sherritt is teaching at Woodrow Wilson Elementary School in Hammond, Indiana.

Isabel Hutchison is with the University of Miami, Miami, Florida.

Joe De Cerce is with the Cincinnati Elementary Schools, Cincinnati, Ohio.

Robert Wason is teaching at the University of Louisville, Louisville, Ky.

Ed Straub is with Jefferson High School, Jeffersonville, Indiana.

Marsha Crocket is at Perry Township, Southport, Indiana.

Violet Johnson is teaching in a high school in Cleveland, Ohio.

Janice Meyers is at Chartrand High School, Indianapolis, Indiana.

Julie Poulos is at Highland Park High School, Highland Park, Illinois.

Charles Deering is at School 71, Indianapolis, Indiana.

Mike McClellan is with the Indianapolis Public Schools, Indianapolis, Indiana.

Edgar Phillips is teaching in Long Island, N.Y.

Robert Weinheimer is at Crown Point H.S., Crown Point, Indiana.

EDITOR'S CORNER

As I sit here at this desk pondering over the volume of mail, I wish to pause for a few minutes to take this opportunity to extend my sincere thanks and appreciation to all the reporters and alums for sending in letters with news of themselves and others so faithfully. It is this news, this personal touch, that makes the Alumni Bulletin what it is. This has been substantiated by the many letters received and it is apparent that news of alums is what is most appreciated in the bulletin. So, to all the reporters and alums who have worked so diligently to this end, I repeat again-many, many thanks for your kind assistance; your good work is truly appreciated by many people.

To the faculty and staff here at Normal College, I wish to extend my sincere thanks and gratitude for all their help. At no time does anyone hesitate to sit down and write an article or submit news of interest. Yes, it's a wonderful feeling when you have such a fine team.

Another item I would like to mention is "change of address." If you should move, please forward us your new address, it only takes a few minutes to drop us a card and we do want to keep in touch with you.

Another point which probably calls for an explanation is "late news". Sometimes we get letters before you receive the bulletin and you probably wonder why your news was not included. The answer is simple—It takes four to six weeks after the original copy is submitted to the printers, proof read, cut & pasted, returned for printing, addressed and mailed, before you receive your copy. When this occurs, the news is held over for the next edition. If you have any news, please send it immediately instead of waiting for the deadline. Work on the next edition of the bulletin will begin early in December, so please keep that in mind.

Here's wishing all of you a Happy Thanks-giving.

F.M.

BEST WISHES FOR THE NEW YEAR

Fred Mary Lolar Emil Plear

IN MEMORY OF GERHARD HAVEKOTTE

We wish to extend our sincere thanks and appreciation to Mrs. Byrne Havekotte of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania for the fine extensive collection of physical education material she presented to the Normal College in memory of her husband, Gerhard E. N. Havekotte.

Mr. Havekotte retired from his position in 1951 as Supervisor of Physical Education in the Pittsburgh elementary schools after 41 years of service, and passed away last May 13, 1965.

His collection of physical education material has been placed in the library; it will be especially valuable during the preparation for the Centennial Celebration in 1966.

We wish to acknowledge this gift from Mrs. G.E.N. Havekotte with deep appreciation.

BOB FLANEGIN REPORTS FROM LOS ANGELES:

I thought I'd give you a little "run-down" on the California "Normal" alumni before summer starts, so . . .

Al Arps is still teaching at San Fernando High School. He is now a member of the San Fernando City Council and is doing well, keeping busy as possible in his politics.

Cladys Moncrief is working in the elementary corrective physical education program and is doing a real good job. Frank Flanegin teaches health and physical education at Los Angeles City College. His oldest son just got married and both dad and son are living in Hermosa Beach.

Homer Graves finally has reached that "Grand Old Age" for retirement after 35 years of teaching at Los Angeles High School. Homer is now purchasing a large trailer to use when he and his wife tour the United States this summer, and this will be his temporary home until he gets fishing and hunting out of his system.

Dr. Karl Klafs is still teaching at Long Beach State College; however, this year he is taking a sabbatical leave for a 'round-the-world cruise. He is leaving the first of June and heading for Australia, New Zealand, and other waters.

Bill McMasters is teaching at Los Angeles Harbor Junior College.

Medrick McMasters is another one of our members who has picked up his retirement papers. He is retiring from the Los Angeles Parks and Recreation Department after 35 years of service. He plans to travel, and has some special ideas set up for his future work.

Paul Paulsen is still supervising Boys' Physical Education and has three times as much work as he knows what to do with. It's no wonder that he's looking forward to his summer vacation.

Herb Schack is still teaching at San Fernando High School and has a gardening and nursery business in his spare moments. He seems to love getting down and playing with the dirt with his hands!!!

Now, that leaves ME. We are planning a vacation to Trinidad for salmon fishing during the month of August. We will be staying at the Sylvia Harbor Trailor Park in Trinidad, so anyone caring for a salmon dinner should drop in to see us. I'm looking forward to retirement, but it seems that I will have to put it off for another two years.

Well, this is about all that there is to say at this time. I hope to hear from you soon.

FROM BUFFALO: PEG STOCKER REPORTS

There were a number of persons from A.Ğ.U. who retired from our Physical Education Department. At the end of June all the physical education teachers are requested to attend the last meeting. A rather impressive ceremony occurs. There is a friend or close associate who will give a brief history, etc. of the years a retiree has taught, with the accomplishments etc., extolled. And each retiree is presented with a pen and pencil set. So all retirees are automatically admitted to the "PEN AND PENCIL CLUB.

The following A.G.U. graduates were admitted to the "CLUB" in June. Herbert Nilson and his wife, Hazel Rueckhart. They were not present because they had left Buffalo earlier, toured Florida and Texas, and went to Wisconsin where they have built a new home. They will spend the summer in the north, and winters in warmer climates.

Leslie Boehmer, class of 1928, was introduced by George Goeghan. Les taught in the Buffalo school system 31 years during which his teams had particular success in track. His team won 13 of 19 titles. Les' coaching career included assignments in football, basketball and crosscountry, his longest tenure was in track—which he coached for 30 years.

Elmer Rosenthal, class of 1923, was presented his pen and pencil set by Ray Glunz, former Supervisor of Physical Education in the Buffalo Schools. Lou Montgomery was a guest speaker. Lou and Rosey taught together for many years at Bennett High School before Monty went to Cornell University as a Track Coach.

Ray Glunz, '21, who was retired last October, received his gift from George Kalbfleisch, elder citizen in the Buffalo Schools Physical Education Department. This concludes the Buffalo Retirements. Congratulations are extended to Mrs. Alfrieda (Wandrey) Amwake, '42, and her staff for the fine gymnastics and tumbling program they have made available to the young people of East Aurora.

Lou Montgomery, outstanding track mentor of Cornell University, spoke at a track clinic at the State University College at Buffalo.

Robert Duerr received his 60 hours of University credit this past June. He has passed the Principal's examinations. Bob has taught at the Crippled Childrens' School for the past 21 years, and is Principal of the school during the summer session.

It is good news to know that Ruth Baecher, '41, has returned to teaching after a long illness.

Dorothy Rich, '30, is feeling just fine following a severe heart attack. She has been retired for a year.

William Meissner, '29, and his wife are on their way to Holland, Europe to visit their daughter Sally who is married to Lt. William Libbey. They will return in November and go to their home in Arizona.

Barbara Hubbard, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Hubbard, is a Guidance Counselor in the American High School at Kaiserlauten, Germany. She was married in July to Capt. George Latturner of Willemette, Illinois, and is stationed at Kaiserlauten Base. "Bill" and his wife spent three weeks in Europe after attending Barbara's wedding in Kaiserlauten.

George Jacquin, '26, and his wife spent three weeks in Florida this summer looking for suitable locations for winter retirements. George, who is President of the American Turners, attended the 100th Anniversary of the Milwaukee Turners recently. In his talk Jack brought out the following points: "One of our main purposes today is to help develop a strong nation through a

physical fitness program—we have three other principal programs—cultural education, social activities and participation in community activities. We have developed a great many Olympic contestants and we have branched out into other sports." Jack will attend the 100th Anniversary of the Lawrence, Mass., Turners this month.

Arthur Whalley, '18, and wife LaMar Keltz are spending the summer in Buffalo and will spend the winter at their Florida home in Winter Haven.

Rudy and Clara Heis are spending the summer at Seneca Falls, N.Y. They have visited here in Buffalo several times. They have also visited Buddy and Swede Nilson in Wisconsin.

The Ralph Carters and Ron Moodys both have purchased trailers, and have become associated with a National Camping Association. They have spent much time going on camping trips.

Arno Lascari, son of Andy Lascari was one of six men selected to represent the United States Gymnastic Team at the Gymnaestrada in Vienna this summer. Upon his return from Europe, he went to Sacramento, Calif., where his family lives. He will take up his teaching duties at Sacramento State College this fall.

We were honored at Brosius by the presence of two Doctors, and they were not Medics. One has been practicing for sometime and goes by the name of Dr. Rudy S. However, congratulations are in order for the other—one "Poker-face"—called Gladys (Lang) Beisman of Rochester. Gladys received her degree from Buffalo University.

John Stocker has returned to work following extensive surgery on his knee which began March 22.

In conclusion, the Stockers want to give their heart-felt thanks to Lola and Henry Lohse, to Norm Schulte, to Whitey and his wife, and to the "Kitchen" Boys, our neighbors, for making Homecoming at Brosius '65 another wonderful pleasant experience. Even the Weather Man must be thanked. He surely cooperated 100%. The folks who have not taken the opportunity to attend a Brosius Homecoming have no idea how much fun they have missed.

Our best regards to everyone.

VERA ULBRICHT REPORTS FROM ST. LOUIS:

Walter Eberhardt is keeping young with his university classes, a ten minute uninterrupted program of exercises on radio each morning, and his popular speech making on his topic of "Facts and Fads of Exercise" to P.T.A.s, Service Clubs and other business men's groups.

Lelia Gunther had a delightful reunion with her niece Iris Hofmeister Cheney and family, travelling through Europe together as part of a more extended trip Lelia was taking with her apartment-mate.

Minna (Pritzlaff) Johnson and Vera Ulbricht got together for an all too short, but very pleasant visit to Hawaii this summer.

KARL FEHRENBACH REPORTS FROM PITTSBURGH:

Dick Barrick for the past few years has been in the thick of things as the "Educational Facilities Coordinator", a big, big job. Dick hobnails with the elite. He has the responsibility of working with the architects, the superintendent, and members of the Board, to determine the need, function, location and structure of any of the buildings now in use or being constructed in the future in Pittsburgh.

This responsibility has not changed Dick one bit. He still can strum the Uke as of old and likes to bang away at the piano and lead in song. Dick and several coaches bowl every Tuesday and we have a great time.

Harry Dippold is a supervisor in physical education in the elementary and jr. high schools. I see him now and then

Coleman Korner is still teaching physical education at Schenley High and is coaching baseball.

Harvey LeCollier, the Dean of Normal College Alumni in Pittsburg, is teaching physical education, is assistant coach in football, and is coaching swimming. Harvey is very active in all sorts of things; bowling, motoring, and very active in lodge work. Harvey and his wife and two young boys, ages about 15 and 10, spend their summers at their cottage on the Allegheny River.

Yours truly has retired from coaching basketball and baseball. All I do now is coach football and teach physical education.

BOBBIE LARSEN REPORTS FROM CHICAGO:

Anna Schmook enjoyed a trip around the world in '64. She attended the Olympics in Japan, en route.

Polly Giffin enjoyed her European trip this summer.

Jewel Gordon Beyer lives in Ormond Beach, Florida. Her son is in the U.S. Diplomatic Service.

Helen Humphrey Scott and her husband spent three months in California last spring.

Otto Harz and Harriet drove to Tarpon Springs, Fla., in March to complete his recuperation after surgery. They rented a trailer and drove down the west coast and up the east coast.

Carolyn Wassermann and friends drove to Florida last April and returned home via Hot Springs, Arkansas.

Gertrude Krug visited the N.Y. Fair early in the season.

Betty (Stokes) Thompson is still in the Graceland Nursing Home, in Desplaines, Ill. Her husband passed away recently.

Minna (Pritzlaff) Johnson was honored this year by having her school's year book

dedicated to her. It was the first time that the book was dedicated to a member of the Physical Education Department. Minna joined Vera Ulbrecht and her sister in St. Louis and they drove out to California. Vera and Minna continued on to Hawaii and had a most enjoyable trip.

Bill Gilson and his wife left Chicago in May for a five months motor trip in Europe. They picked up their Mercedes in Stuttgart and drove through Denmark, Norway, Sweden, Finland, parts of Russia, Germany, Austria, Yugoslavia, Greece, Turkey, Italy, France, Spain & Portugal.

Nannon Rodderwig spent a month in the hospital last spring. Later, she and her sister enjoyed a week at Two Harbors, Minn.

Charlotte Herringer, Min Braker and Bobbie Larsen had a get-together at the Pritzlaffs, in August. Charlotte left the next day for her home in Florida.

The Toeppens (Herwig 13) celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary August 29th, in Wilmette. Illinois.

The Thomas Crulls (Florence Dodge 12) celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary March 29th, in Rockford, Ill. We congratulate both couples and wish them many more years of happiness.

Clarence Porter reports that his badly sprained ankle shut off his golf and restricted his fishing; but it is coming along fine now. His son returned from Saigon so Clarence and Julia are going to visit him and his family soon; they now live in the Washington D.C. area.

Martha Wigal Walsh has only one regret—that she waited forty-one years to come back to Homecoming! She's planning on returning next year. The weather and food were perfect, and the water also. Bill Matthei, Peg Stocker, Martha Walsh and Bobbie Larsen represented the class of '24. The two post-operatives Jack Stocker and Bobbie Larsen hobbled around camp and enjoyed

themselves thoroughly regardless!

The mother of Martha Schneider, '24, passed away August 28th. We wish to extend our sympathy to Martha and her sisters.

The Carl Barnickols, '18, drove around Lake Superior in August. He has been busy remodeling their home at McHenry, Ill.

The wife of *Al Diete* has been ill. They may not go to Florida this winter. They summer at Cable, Wisconsin.

Ed Hall spent the summer at Spooner, Wisconsin.

The Emil Rothes (Jr.) spent two weeks in Boulder, Colorado with their children and their families. There are now seven grand-children.

Charlie Siebert is still an emeritus teacher at Lane High School.

George Wallenta is now retired and doing fine.

Bob Pegel and his wife toured the New England States, the Maritime Provinces, the Gaspe and Canada, in August. He spent July painting his house.

Bill Schaefer has recovered from successful eye surgery. He drove to California this summer.

Erma (Thorup) Marth is touring the south with friends.

ANN RITSERT REPORTS FROM LOUISVILLE:

This is certainly a year of changes for a lot of us. If someone had told me last year that I wouldn't be back at Durrett this year I wouldn't have believed them. However, one phone call and several visits later I accepted a position with Clarksville High School as girls' physical education teacher, G.A.A. sponsor, and girls' gymnastic coach. They have asked me to teach an adult physical fitness program at night also.

Elmer Mackison is beginning his third year at Clarksville. It is really a pleasure to teach with someone who understands your interests and has those same interests.

In ordering supplies from a sporting goods store here in Clarksville, I found to my surprise that its owner, Lois (Scott) Kratz is a Normal College alumna.

"Fess" Weissmueller conducted a Junior Sailing Program this summer and took a bus load of us to compete in the Chicago Turners-Illinois District Turnfest. We came home with three team trophies and many individual awards. "Fess" will get some much needed assistance from an exploding Turner gym class enrollment this year with full time help from "Coach" Charles Calhoun, formerly with Cleveland Turners.

Although he didn't pursue this as a career, Buddy Weissmueller's talents and skills are always available to Turners and local schools. We do appreciate his help.

Jane (Wedekind) Schneider says "Just tell them I've done what I've always wanted to do this summer." She stayed home and played around with crafts—metal jewelry, ceramics, and artificial flowers. She also antiqued some furniture. Her daughter Cheryl is a senior in high school this year and may attend I.U. Cheryl will represent her high school in a fashion show which could merit her a \$1000 scholarship. She is one of 20 finalists in the Louisville area.

Jack Brogan has taken a position as assistant principal at Jeffersonville High School. Actually, I probably wouldn't know about it except that his wife told me. Congratulations! He will be in charge of extracurricular activities, including athletics, and will work with health and physical education teachers.

Stu Zeller, a very successful pharmaceutical salesman, uses the knowledge he gained at N.C. at least once a year-he runs the annual Louisville Turners A.A.U. Meet each Novem-

ber and does such an excellent job that he is forced to commit himself from year to year to do this.

Also heard from Susan Ganser. She wrote from the west while on vacation before returning to Illinois to take on a new position at the University of Illinois.

I was unable to contact her but I understand that another N.C. alumna lives in New Albany. Barbara (Andrews) Thrasher did teach here at Clarksville before me and now does substitute teaching. Her husband is wrestling coach at New Albany High School.

I am looking forward to participating in in the Second National Institute on Girls' Sports at Michigan State September 27 through October 1. I did not receive a list of participants from the various states this year but did notice that Walt Leinert will be on the staff. I hope to see other N.C. people there too.

WALLY EBERHARDT REPORTS FROM ST. LOUIS:

We were stuck here most of the summer. I inadvertently stuck my left hand in a power lawn mower. Very fortunate, no hones, just a nasty tear of three fingers. This prevented our California trip. However, after the doctor's OK (six weeks later) we took a week off. We, (Lou, Jean and I) went north to Michigan and Wisconsin. A very leisurely trip; took in the old haunts, Elkhart Lake where the Marquette Peace Corps was doing its field work. Then we visited Kiel, Sheboygan, New Holstein, Plymouth etc. Oh, on the way up we stayed with the Pletz's. Te and Slim are fine and want to be remembered to all.

The Lawrence Turners will celebrate its 100th anniversary the latter part of September and early October. I had a call last week

to be the principal speaker. I'm rather looking forward to the assignment. Louise will probably go home with me.

The Kittlaus, Louie and Pauline visited in Buffalo, Syracuse and stayed at Lake Placid with Brother Bill. Louis says "that's country, yes sir that's country".

Henry and Lib Stroer visited their grandson in New London. Henry's son, Lt. Jr. Grade, Navy, is program director of the under water sound laboratory. Henry Stroer has been teaching at St. Louis University for the past 17 years. His son is a graduate of the Institute of Technology of St. Louis University.

Gene Seitz, one of the founders of Phi E. K. returned several years ago. Gene taught in the St. Louis system for many years.

Mel Oppliger, principal in University City in Missouri was given a sabbatical to pursue his graduate work at Missouri University in Columbia.

Kindest personal regards from us to you all.

RUDY MEMMEL REPORTS FROM CINCINNATI:

"News Notes and Quotes for N.C.A.G.U. Alumni Bulletin Newsletter"

Clarence "Bud" Abrams, who graduated from Normal in 1917, is enjoying his leisure time since his retirement with his full-time hobby, phot graphy. Bud has won many awards and prizes in photography with contributions of his prize winning pictures both locally and nationally. He is a constant contributor of photos to the Black and Gold Bulletin of Phi Epsilon Kappa Fraternity. Bud is looking forward to attending his 50 year class reunion together with Nelson Walke and other graduates. Bud reports that Nels Walke, also retired, is living the year round in his former summer home in Sag Harbor, New York.

Maud Seeter reports that she now has a new address—3204 Werk Road, Cincinnati, 45211. During the summer months she went to San Francisco and in the near future plans to do some visiting in Wisconsin.

Bill Streit managed to spend a portion of the summer at his place on Lake Pokegama just outside Grand Rapids, Minnesota. While there he was a prominent participant in the annual Mississippi showboat program conducted by the city of Grand Rapids.

Bill reports that a 70-page brochure entitled "Motivating Motivators" covering the anti-smoking activities of the School Education Committee of the Cincinnati Cancer Society has been submitted for an "Oscar" by the Ohio Division of the American Cancer Society. At the annual meeting of the American Association of School Administrators in Atlantic City next February, Bill will also appear on a smoking panel. During the past school year Bill has been very active promoting a series of anti-smoking programs in the greater Cincinnati area with many of these being sponsored by the local Cancer Society.

Frank Mixie reports: "Always striving to be a better teacher, trying to live up to my profession, being active and hoping to set a good example. Still teaching gymnastics to boys and men at the Y.M.C.A. Fifteen years of this part time activity at the "Y" combined with teaching physical education in the Cincinnati Public Schools for the past thirty-three years very definitely brands me as a very enthusiastic and appreciative Normal College product."

Jim and Jan Anthony—We divided this past summer into two parts. The first part consisted of Jim going to graduate school at Xavier University where he is working on a Master's Degree in Guidance and Counsel-

ing. I played the role of chief typist and house cleaner. The second part of our summer was devoted to pure enjoyment and relaxation. We spent the month of August in New York relaxing at Jim's parents cottage on Lake Ontario. Even though we ran into a lot of bad weather, we managed to do our share of water skiing, fishing, sight seeing, sun bathing, and visiting. We spent one of our week ends with four Normal College friends—Rosie and Gary Wilbur and Charlie and Harriet Spencer. Of course, you know it always means fun when Normal College friends get together.

As for the present, Jim is starting his third year at Silverton Elementary School here in Cincinnati, and I am starting my second year in Mariemont High School in Mariemont, Ohio. We hope to see all of you at the demonstration at Normal College.

Al Isler reports that he had a very interesting and rewarding experience during this past summer. He was waterfront director at Camp Stepping Stone for handicapped children. Most of the campers who attended had serious handicaps such as blindness, cardiac conditions, cerebral palsy, deafness, epilepsy, muscular dystrophy, and so forth. He had the privilege of operating a newlyconstructed pool especially designed for handicapped persons. One of the best features of the pool was the fact that it was heated. The water was maintained at about 85 degrees temperature at all times. Al will become the Camp Director next year and is looking forward to using some of the many ideas he gained from his experiences while attending Camp Brosius.

"Grandpa" Harry Struck reports that they spent the hot summer at their home in Cincinnati which is nicely air conditioned. Their daughter presented them with another boy, 9½ lbs., on June 24. Harry and his

wife are planning a trip to Davenport, Iowa, later this month to visit relatives and friends. They also expect to call on Fritz Reuter who is convalescing at the home of his sister in Indianapolis.

Charlie and Pauline Sallwasser—Pauline is back teaching physical education on a part-time basis at Schwab Junior High School. Charlie has been transferred and is now principal of Rothenberg Elementary School in Cincinnati.

Rudie Memmel and his wife Vickie had a most interesting and varied summer. In addition to spending about four weeks at their home in Cincinnati doing as they wished to do, they also had a most interesting experience at Purdue University. The Board of Directors of the Children's International Summer Village had their triennial conference in this country during this past summer. It was held at Purdue University, and Vickie was a delegate to the conference. Rudie attended with her, and both of them made many close friendships with the delegates attending from various parts of the world. Following the conference many of these delegates visited with friends here in Cincinnati, and the Memmels were very fortunate to have a couple from Paris spend an evening with them and also one of the delegates, Harry Schmidt from Denmark, spent a night at their home at 3061 Werkridge Drive.

For those of you who may not be familiar with the Children's International Summer Village, it is organized for the purpose of promoting international friendship and understandings among eleven-year-old boys and girls. Four eleven-year-old delegates and one adult from a country will participate in an International village. Approximately ten countries will be represented. During this past summer the delegation from Cincinnati attended a village in Japan. The city of Bloomington, Indiana, home of our Alma

Mater, hosted a village. One was also held in Michigan City, Indiana. Next summer a village will be held in Cincinnati, Ohio.

The Memmels also had the opportunity of attending the sixth biennial Homecoming at Camp Brosius. For those of you who had the opportunity to attend, I know you will agree with us that we chose the perfect week for this Homecoming. The weather was ideal, the water was excellent, and everyone there had a grand time. You will be reading more about this Homecoming in another portion of this Newsletter.

EMIL RINSCH & HIS WIFE TOUR EUROPE AGAIN

This year Mrs. Rinsch and I went on a three weeks conducted tour to Denmark, Sweden, and Norway. We crossed the Atlantic Ocean by jet (Pan-American) in five hours and forty-five minutes. A representative from the travel agency met us and took us to the hotel in Copenhagen. Here we met our tour conductor and the driver of the thirty-two passenger Mercedes Benz Bus.

The tour conductor who spoke excellent English, looked after the baggage and the hotel accommodations; he seemed to know every detail of the places that were visited; he was a walking historical encyclopedia and he extended every possible courtesy to us. The passenger baggage was transported in a two-wheel trailer which was attached to the rear of the bus. The bus driver had to pass a written and a performance test and a test in first aid before he received his driver's license. He was excellent. The passengers rotated seats from the rear seat on the left hand side of the bus to the front and then from the front right hand side seat to the rear seat on the right hand side.

The Lutheran Church predominates; approximately 95% belong to it; however Norway has the greatest percentage of church

attendance. All three countries are socialistic welfare states, however in Norway the Socialist Party was challenged for the first time in thirty years and according to the latest newspaper reports the Socialist Party was defeated in the last election. Norway has a very democratic form of government; according to hearsay, the king forgot his handkerchief so he sent his valet after one with the comment that the handkerchief was about the only thing in which he could put his nose in, in Norway.

According to our tour conductor, Denmark has a 10% sales tax of the wholesale price; Sweden 8%, and Norway 13% of the retail price. The state tax is on top of this. At most places, tips, and sales taxes are included in the cost of the article, however if one purchases an article to be sent out of the country, the sales tax is deducted in most cases.

Some of the following items were interesting. The T.V. program is usually in the evening. Every T.V. owner buys a license and there are no commercials or give-away programs. This applies to all three countries.

Many office buildings are under construction in Denmark. Office buildings must have 10% of the space devoted to apartment living. Apartments for unfortunates are built, but one-third of the space must be occupied by normal people. Both of these are government regulations.

Along the winding roads, close to the mountains, on which the ruins of the Brake Castle were located, were heavy wire nets that were to catch falling rocks.

In Denmark all shops close at 2:00 p.m. on Saturday. In Sweden there is a common law for shop hours; Norway has the same regulations and forty-five hours is the work week.

In some of the suburban roads in Sweden,

a five foot width of the outer road, separated by a white painted line from the smooth auto traveled road, is used by pedestrians and bicycle riders.

Most of the homes are square; they are painted red, trimmed in white; the red paint is a by-product of the copper mines; the roofs are made of thatch, tile or copper.

In Oslo the kindergarten children, dressed in yellow rain coats, were playing on an asphalt covered playground in the rain. The teacher, dressed likewise, was directing them. The children were riding tricycles, playing in sand piles, bouncing balls, and engaging in other physical activities. One cute little fellow was the official waver for the group for the day. It was his duty to wave at passers-by and if a tourist bus came by, he did an exceptional job.

These countries have stock laws; if cows, horses, hogs, sheep, goats or other farm animals are on the highway, traffic stops to let them get out of the way. The horses called shore horses are a special breed adapted to hill and mountainside farming. They are rather sturdy and their color is similar to our Palomino. The hay is dried on tripods or fences, and in some regions it is brought down the mountainside by cables. Many of the barns have ramps to the hay loft.

There were machines similar to our slot machines in some of the hotels. Each one of the machines had a notation that it served for the Red Cross.

The province of Friedens, in Sweden, has the highest standard of living. It has more autos, more telephones, and more T.V.s than any other country. Sweden is highly industrialized, is wealthy, and has the most resources. Sweden and Denmark had over-lords and serfs; therefore, those countries have castles.

The Viking Home, a 17th century vintage, had no windows; a small hole in the roof

let out the smoke from the fireplace; the door sill was raised six inches; the door was about four and one half feet high so if an intruder tried to enter, he could be hit over the head while lifting his foot over the sills and stooping to enter. The adjoining storehouse contained the big vats in which the beer was made. The primitive loom, wooden bowls, and many primitive articles were kept here.

It was heartening to see the pride the people take in their work; the handicrafts in sweaters, rugs, ceramics, silverware, wood carving, porcelain, pewter, copper, glassware, stainless steel, and furniture, are near perfection. The mothers push their beautiful elaborately furnished baby buggies, and the babies appear so healthy and the mothers seem to be so proud of the babies. The people walk briskly and vigorously. Activity seems to be the rule in life. Bicycles are ridden by men and women and children whose ages appear to be between eight and eighty.

The higher state institutions of learning are entirely free (no tuition). The University of Oslo, Upsula, and Copenhagen are in beautiful surroundings. The Copenhagen Gymnastic College, which is located adjacent to the Copenhagen Medical College, has some of the same problems that are common to American physical education colleges. They are looking forward to more spacious quarters and more women students. The supervisor told me there was a shortage of coaches, but the supply of men physical education teachers was adequate. In addition to scholastic requirements for admission, the authorities are encouraging desirable physical build, performance and achieve-

Denmark has six month trade schools for rural youth who have no salable skills. These schools are held in the winter months when farm work experiences a dull season. This school is tuition free, has no credits, no admission requirements, but expects those attending to show interest and aptitude in their chosen trade.

The city halls and government buildings are artistic and their splendor is indescribable. The cities are very clean; the people are friendly; and the countryside is well kept, and there are no billboards.

The hotels had excellent accommodations; breakfast consisted of more than the continental breakfast; in isolated places the noon meal was a tempting smorgasbord; and the evening meal was generally served in courses and the coffee or tea served in the lounge; this was followed with some type of entertainment.

I could write many pages as only a few of the many interesting items have been mentioned. We left Copenhagen at 1:30 p.m. and arrived at Indianapolis at 9:35 p.m.; however, we gained five hours in the difference in time. It was the most enjoyable tour we have taken as it was inspiring, educational, and recreational and it left us with many pleasant memories.

Emil Rinsch

For Bowling Enthusiasts

If you are interested in bowling and should have any questions relative to tournaments, it may be advisable to contact Miss Georgia Veatch, executive secretary of Professional Woman Bowlers Association.

Georgia, a native Hoosier and former Midwest amateur pocket billiards champion, conducted the \$7000 Professional Bowlers Association in Indianapolis recently.

When Georgia Veatch was interviewed by Janet Weaver of the Indianapolis Times, Georgia said, "Indianapolis has a very warm place in my heart. I got my education right here at the Normal College of Indiana University and taught physical education before switching to journalism."

Georgia hails from Evansville and the last 20 years of her life has been devoted to helping develop a fast growing sport.

From coast to coast, year after year, Miss Veatch travels arranging and conducting all the PWBA tournaments. And, from her home in Morgan Grove, Ill., a suburb of the Windy City, she processes membership, sends out press releases, mails bulletins, to name a few of her tasks.

Her executive duties don't end with the PWBA either. She is first vice president of the WIBC which boasts two and a half million members and is president of the 70,000 Chicago Woman's Bowling Association.

Believe it or not she finds time to bowl in a league every Monday morning. Georgia admits, "I never bowled seriously or in any regular fashion until I started workiing with it. Bowling fills a need of modern civilization that no other sport can. It can be enjoyed by all ages.".

ELMER ROSENTHAL HONORED

Lou Montgomery, head track coach at Cornell University, led off the parade of testimonials in honor of Elmer (Rosey) Rosenthal at the Statler Hilton in Buffalo this past summer. Elmer terminated 40 years of teaching at Bennett High School, Buffalo, as coach and physical director.

Elmer was gifted with the rare ability both of commanding respect from his students and at the same time winning their admiration. This was demonstrated at a school assembly during which the entire student body several times gave lengthy standing ovations.

While Elmer (Rosey) Rosenthal was athletic director, the school won 17 Williams Cups, the trophy which is emblematic of all-around sports supremacy among the Buffalo high schools. His school finished second on 13 occasions.

Although three of his tennis teams won championships, it was in track and cross-country that he had his greatest successes. His harrier teams won the Columbia Cup five of the last eight years and two of his last five track clubs took Scalp and Blade titles.

Editor's Comment: We all salute Elmer Rosenthal on his outstanding record and wish him and his wife, Katherine, the best of everything in the years' ahead.

NEWS

Carl R. Barnickol, class of '18, retired from the Chicago school system in June 1964. He taught in the Chicago schools for 46 years and is now living in McHenry, Illinois.

Amelia Vorndran, class of 1919, from East Liverpool, Ohio has informed us that she has retired.

Sandra Fleser of Indianapolis visited her brother Richard and his wife Vikki in Abidjan, capital of the Ivory Coast in West Africa this past summer. Her brother works out of the U.S. Embassy in Abidjan in a State Department post. Sandra is an investigator with the Center Township Trustee's office in Indianapolis.

Bertram G. Chalmer, class of 1941, principal of school 31 and Chairman of the Inter Faith Home Visiting Program in Buffalo, is the new president of Temple Beth El. Bert is also secretary-treasurer of Western Zone Elementary Principals Assn.; a director of Camp Arrowhead; President of Beth El Federal Credit Union and a past president of Phi Delta Kappa, educational fraternity at the University of Buffalo.

Sy Haliczer, coach, has recently resigned from his position at the Illinois Braille and Sight Saving School, Jacksonville, to accept a similar post in Lansing, Michigan. Sy has been coaching and teaching the blind in Illinois for 11 years during which time his wrestling squads have made their presence known in interscholastic competition.

Coach Haliczer made state history in 1962 and 1963 in having Lemuel Phipps make it to the state finals and become the only blind athlete to accomplish such great heights. His teams won honors in conference action in both track and wrestling in the North Central Association of Schools for the Blind.

Sy will take over duties for the 1965-66 school year at the Michigan School for the Blind.

Mary Lou Taylor, Indianapolis, was recently appointed American Red Cross Field Director of the U.S. Army garrison at Fontainebleau, France.

Mary had served in England prior to her duties in France. Most of her time as field director will be spent acting as a link between the military personnel at the garrison and their families in the States.

Miss Maggie Hayes, daughter of Bernice (Lorber) and Martin Hayes, has been appointed Teaching Associate at Indiana University and is also working on her M.S.

Roselyn (Elich) Wellacher's Volleyball Team won the Indianapolis Championship recently. (Congratulations, Rosie.)

Virginia (Marcus) Selig and her husband, Jack, toured Europe last spring. They visited France, England, Switzerland, Italy and many other countries. They really had a most delightful and fascinating trip.

Alice Underwood, '62, who has been teaching at Chartrand High School in Indianapolis, has returned to the campus to work on her M.S.

Mrs. Hester just informed the editor that the "Brownie" dance is now known as the "Freddie". It was just named incorrectly when it was first introduced back when?????

We were sorry to hear that *Bobbie Larsen*, one of our staunch reporters, had surgery performed on both feet this summer and

was confined to the hospital for five weeks. We're happy to report that Bobbie is up and around and did manage to attend Homecoming as she promised.

Congratulations are extended to *Ted Karnischky*, senior at I.U., who was elected Co-Captain of the Indiana University Varsity Soccer Team_s

Frank and Loretta (Thompson) Feigl were on the campus this summer. Frank started work on his Doctorate and Loretta on her M.S.

We have been informed that *Harry Duckworth*, Rochester, New York, has returned to the campus to study for his M.S.

Gerald Barlow paid us a visit recently. He just graduated from Utah University and has joined the Marine Corp. Jerry is to report Oct. 11 for 10 weeks of Officer's Training at Quantico, Va. Following his indoctrination period he will report to Pensacola, Florida, for 18 months of jet training. His address until Oct. 11 will be: 38th OCC, USNR, Quantico, Virginia (send mail to this address—it will be forwarded).

Dr. Rudy Schreiber reports that Howard Patthoff's Gym Team won the Michigan State High School Championship. We understand that Howard has now retired from coaching.

Lt. Ralph and Margery (Black) Hasch have moved from Lafayette, Ind., to San Jose, California, where Ralph will continue his duties with the U.S. Navy.

Elmer Gates, who is Gymnastic Coach at San Diego State College, Calif., reports that he had a very successful season and is looking forward to having another strong team in the field this year. Elmer returned to Indianapolis this summer for a brief visit.

Harold Gebhardt is completing his 41st year of teaching in the Syracuse school system. He has just completed his 25th year of an event which started with a confab be-

tween him and his athletic director back in 1940. The event was basketball foul shooting. At that time his boys weren't hitting the basket so he suggested putting on a contest to sharpen the boys' shooting and this event has now become a yearly contest which Harold conducts.

Harold is now Athletic Director and Physical Education Instructor at Henninger High School. He feels that more emphasis should be placed on the individual type of sports which will have carry-over value for later in life.

John Renouf is attending the Graduate School of Syracuse University to complete his requirements for his M.S. degree.

Henry W. Schroeder Honored

We are happy to report that the Helms Athletic Foundation (Helms Hall, Hall of Fame Award) granted Henry Schroeder the award "For Noteworthy Contributions in the Field of Gymnastics".

Henry received two diplomas; one for his office and the other for his home. The father of one of his pupils framed the "home" diploma in walnut and non-glare glass and wrote on the back of the frame: "Mr. Schroeder: Please accept this framing as one parent's appreciation for all that you have given our youth throughout the years".

The award was presented personally to Henry at a banquet which climaxed the American Turners Convention in New York City. Mr. Carl Anderson, then National President, made the award to Henry Schroeder who received a standing ovation from the New York delegation.

Henry is, and has been for many years, instructor of the New York Turners and is well known, not only for his outstanding teaching and gymnastic ability, but also for developing top notch gym teams.

Editor's Comment: We all join in congratulating Henry for this outstanding recognition.

Otto Ryser—Dean of Coaches

Dr. Otto Ryser, Gymnastic Coach of Indiana University, has been appointed Dean of Coaches. Otto has taken over the duties of Branch McCracken, Varsity Basketball Coach, who has retired from coaching.

Otto was instrumental in establishing gymnastics at the high school level six years ago in Indiana.

We congratulate Otto on his appointment to this new position and also wish him continued success with his Gymnastic Team.

FROM OUR MAIL DEPARTMENT

Marion (Notley) Stowell Writes Norm Schulte, Alumni Treasurer:

Just want to report that I have retired from the Syracuse Public School System after thirty-six years; one as a supply teacher, and thirty-five as regular teacher of girls physical education. My department had a real "wing-ding" of a party for me, and among many of my A.G.U. classmates were Sam Contino, "Sis" Carroll Moran, both on committee in charge. Also present were Dotty (Van Aller) Hettler, Frances (Litzenberger) Gebhardt, Lib Underwood Rupert, Marie Clark, Betty Madden, Norma Flachs-land, Harold Gebhard.

My retirement became official on February 1, 1964. Now I am enjoying my leisure by lots of reading, attending daytime club affairs and doing volunteer service for the Y.W.C.A. Program Committee and the Syracuse Youth Hostel Council.

Can really keep busy all the time. Hope to get back to A.G.U. sometime soon.

Marie (Heusler) Dittrick Writes Norm Schulte:

It's good to be back teaching again. This is my second year back at the Y.W.C.A. since coming out of "retirement" after having my family.

We see Arnold Trummer once in a while. He's really making things "hum" at the new Concordia.

Adolph H. Picker Writes Norm:

I did spend two wonderful years at dear old Cincinnati 1912-1914, long before you were born. Your superintendent at that time, Dr. Carl Ziegler, my boss, recommended me to the Director's job here in Baltimore. But I left with a heavy heart, because I enjoyed my work in your city. I am glad Bill Streit is doing such a wonderful job.

Best regards to you and the members of your department.

Harry Fink Writes:

The last bulletin asked that all alumni living in Florida make themselves known. Next year (1966) will be the 50th anniversary of my graduation from the Normal College. There were only eight men in the 1916 class, four of whom are deceased (to my knowledge). Can you let me know what has happened to Albert Haas, Pete Pendlebury and Walter Pickett; the last remaining four (counting me), who graduated in 1916?

I retired three years ago (1962) after teaching in the Cincinnati Public Schools since 1916, with a few years out due to war and other business. I have been living in Ft. Lauderdale, Florida since my retirement.

If at all possible, I would like to attend the 1966 reunion at Indianapolis, especially so since that year will mark my Golden Anniversary. I am pleased to state, that as of this writing, my health is excellent, so much so, that I often get the urge to do some teaching. But, as yet I have not taken that step. Keep me on the Bulletins' mailing list because I really enjoy hearing about many of my old friends.

My wife (Lucile) and I live at "The Bay Club", of which I have been President for the past two years. I might add, the longer we live in the Sunshine State the better we like it. We have had perfect weather all year, but we could use a little rain. We used heat twice during the past winter. Best regards to everyone.

Editor's Comment:

Harry received the addresses of Albert Haas and Walter Pickett. If any of you know the address of Pete Pendlebury please send it to Harry and to us also—thanks.

Bill Luttinger Writes Mrs. Hester:

After I graduated in '50 I went to work for Bristol-Myers doing research purchasing. After seven years of this I returned to teaching in the small town of Liverpool, a suburb of Syracuse. Liveprool is now a huge school district of over six thousand pupils (eight elementary schools, two Jr. Highs and in the process of building a new 2500 pupil high school complete with 25 meter pool, etc.) This will be my last year of teaching on the elementary level as I have been asked to head up the new high school P.E. department upon completion.

I am sure you would be extremely interested in the fact that this system will soon be "non-graded" K through 12. Under such a set-up each child is supposedly assured of a greater degree of individual attention geared to his specific needs. My own children (5) seem to benefit academically but the "nongraded" program makes a tough teaching situation for the recourse areas.

I met Vic Mino for the first time since graduation last week in New York City. Al Knieser and I met him at the state gymnastic championships. We're going to try to get the post war gang together in Syracuse. Remember all your old veterans: Knieser, Menapace, Ed Burns, Don Egan, Bill Thewes, etc. I

promise you we will hold an afternoon tea in your honor and most certainly drink a toast to your health. It's been wonderful just writing to you again, Clara. Please take care of yourself until we can get together for a a good long chat in the future.

Editor's Comment: We are happy to report that three of Bill's students enrolled at N.C.A.G.U. this year; Michael Marquart, Donald Kenyon and Natalie Baker.

Mrs. Carl (Ena Naffz) Schumacher Writes:

This is the news I tell everyone for it's so wonderful to me. I know my friends will be happy to hear my two cataract operations were very successful, near 20-20, and no need of the ugly cataract lenses. So at seventy-two I'm realizing a new world; can read all the books I had to miss in these last years; enjoy spotting birds on my bird hunt easily.

When Jack Stocker was convalescing in the hospital from surgery to his knee, the faculty and staff sent him a very special box. We won't divulge the contents in the box, but you can imagine what the contents were after reading his comment, which is as follows:

"To the N.C.A.G.U. Nuts: Lohses, McCleishes, Martins, Schreibers, Rinsches, Mrs. Straub and Hesters. A belated "THANKS"!! The arrival and investigation of the contents of the package sent to me while I was in the hospital nearly caused a riot. In fact, nurses, orderlies, nurses aids and interns and even patients came down to see what the hilarity was all about. They were of the opinion that the patient in 317 should be moved upstairs to the Psycho Ward. I was reminded, in no uncertain terms, that I was confined in a hospital and not a recreational center.

Editor's comment: We're happy to report that Jack survived and is coming along nicely.

Lt. Col. Goldenberg Writes Lola:

Where to begin?? Following my tour in Europe, I spent about two and a half years with the National Security Agency. When I heard about an ASA battalion being formed for Vietnam, I volunteered to command it—and obviously I got it. I've had this outfit for seven months now, and have about five months left since Vietnam is a one year area. When' I get through here, if the VCs don't get me first, I'll join the staff and faculty at the Command and General Staff College in Leavenworth.

The area I'm in is way up north, about 40 miles south of the demarcation zone (DMZ), the 17th parallel. This area is known as the Hue-Phu Bai area. I'm about 10 miles south of Hue, right near the large village (composed of five hamlets) of Phu Bai.

This is a battalion size unit, but called an R.R.U., Radio Research Unit. I'm prepared to hold 1200 men in my compound, and have had between 900 and 1000.

Completely surrounding us is the 3rd Battalion of the 4th Marines, commanded by Lt. Col. Woody Taylor. Along with this battalion is also a battalion of artillery. These outfits were sent up here to give me protection since I was alone when I got here and had to depend on the 1st ARVN Division in Hue for help if and when I came under attack.

The Viet Cong must be awfully frustrated because they could have shelled us with mortar at any time before the Marines got here. Now they've been pushed back out of mortar range and, hopefully, will stay back in the jungles. The Marines and the artillery are doing a good job of keeping the VCs off balance and far enough away (about 8000 to 9000 meters) to allow me to conduct my mission in relative safety.

Our living conditions are plush. We have air conditioned trailer type quarters, an air conditioned operations building, an air conditioned mess hall, library, theatre, courts for basketball, tennis and volleyball, and good, well balanced meals. All this surrounded by marines living in tents and foxholes and patrolling day and night!

The city of Hue offers practically nothing. It was once the capitol and is now a Buddhist stronghold and a favorite place for students to demonstrate in. Supposedly it's a cultural center, but I haven't found that yet—to me it's just a dilapidated, uncared for ancient town. Still, it's only 10 miles away and a place for the men to go,

I could go on and on but will save most of what I have to say for conversation.

I would like to know what you're doing, what the old gang is doing and anything at all connected with our old crowd. My best regards to all.

Editor's comment: If any of you have been in the service I'm sure you'll agree with me what it means to hear from the folks you know. This is Joe's 3rd war—World War II, Korea, and now Vietnam—and I might say, "he's up there where the going is rough." So, you who know Joe (A.A.U. ring champ for four years and ad'infintum) let's drop him a line. His address is:

Lt. Col. J. Goldenberg, 080415 Commanding Officer 8th R.R.U. APO San Francisco 96308

Bill Faucett Writes:

I just thought I would drop a line and let your know that I am still alive. I had to come over on a ship. I have never been so miserable in my entire life. There were 1500 G.I.'s in a space about as big as a football field. About 1300 of them were sick. So it was not a very pleasant nine day Atlantic cruise.

I am in a town called Baumholder, it's about fifty miles from France and Luxem-

burg. It's so small it's not on the map. Rommel used it as a training area. In fact we are using the building that the Nazi built. I have not had too much of a chance to travel yet, but I have been to Nancy, France. I went on a Sunday, so I haven't gotten a key yet, all the shops were closed. Nancy is just like you picture old towns in Europe. It seems as though all towns have a great many churches, usually very old and fancy. They all seem to be Gothic in design. I think I am going to leave in June and try and go to London. It should be very interesting.

Rosie (Singer) Bressler Writes Lola:

Whitey and I and the three children are fine and healthy. Looking forward to spending our summer at our cottage at the Illinois Turner Camp. Whitey, Ricky and I went to the Worlds Fair and Washington D.C. during clean-up week (our spring vacation).

Gene and Larry Mitchell were up for a convention, so the four of us plus Jane and Paul Voisard had a gay late evening. The Paul Voisards are getting ready to move up to Wisconsin for the summer. They leave the first week in June. Andy and wife Georgia Voisard moved to Denver, Colorado, Georgia's home town.

Whitey and I went to a Chinese New Year's Party and really had a gay time. We drank Saki and ate our Chinese meal with chop sticks. It was a hilarious eveing.

Leo Doering Writes From Rock Island, Illinois:

Only personal news I have is that I joined the retired list on last January 1st and have since been busier than ever doing the things I have wanted to do for a long time.

Last February I acquired a 42 passenger

school bus and spent several months reworking the inside for a Home Camper. Call it the "Blue Goose". Have it fixed up for cooking and sleeping while traveling about the country side. Did 1960 miles on our first long trip to northern Michigan, touring the parks and visiting our daughter and family at Calumet, Michigan. Have had several other enjoyable trips.

Most of my time is spent taking care of the garden, orchard and yard of our new home which we have been living in for the last year.

Mrs. Ruth Ann Denton visited us on her return from Camp Brosius and filled us in with all the news of the Camp. We had hoped to attend but our son Bob and family were using the "Blue Goose" for a vacation trip to Michigan and so we had to stay home and tend store.

Gertie Berry Writes From Miami, Florida:

Carolyn (Gorman) Cooper and husband Paul were in town for a Boys Club Convention and we spent a nice evening chatting about "old times".

We wish too that we could get to Brosius for Homecoming, but we just completed our 12th summer as teachers in a camp outside of Charlottsville, Va. The first five summers we directed the recreational staff, but since then have been involved with the remedial-reading program.

Please give our best regards to everyone.

Hazel Orr From Wyoming, Ohio Writes:

I don't have much news. Maud Suter spent the summer in California with her family.

Saturday, September 7, I leave to go to Frisco to sail on the President Monroe for a trip around the world. Will arrive in New York in December. We are afraid we will miss the Taj Mahal because of the fighting; Pakistan was on our tour, too.

If we don't get bombed I'll be back to substitute in Lackland Schools which I I have been doing for the last ten years. I found out how much fun it is to teach the little folks. At least I feel I know more then they.

Alice (Lange) Dauer, '38 Writes From Berlin, Germany:

Just a line to tell you the Dauers are traveling through Europe for a year. Vic was granted a year's sabbatical so we pulled our boys out of school and we're seeing and learning a great deal. Vic has been corresponding with the sport heads of about 15 countries and they are allowing us to see all the aspects of their programs. We have been to the upper Scandinavian countries and now to Poland, East and West Germany, Czechoslovakia, Austria, Switzerland, Holland and Denmark before heading south to the middle East area.

Pearl (Barnekow) Wise Writes Lola:

Have come to the conclusion after 15 months that the reason I haven't received the Alumni Bulletin was because my new address is not known.

With teaching two days a week in Buffalo and still trying to get settled in a new home, I'm busy, busy, busy.

Edward J. Kuntz of the School of Business is scheduled to be the speaker and show slides of Indiana U. campers at our annual Founder's Day dinner. It's been so long since I've been on the Campus that it will be most enlightening I'm sure.

Arline (Brennecke) Stevens Writes:

Noel and I really enjoy Boston College. It sure keeps us busy. While we were having classes, it seemed that we learned Boston by traveling from library to library. Boston is quite a town though, and quite unique. I'm still fascinated with the M.T.A.

Roberta (Brogan) Van Nostrand, Jr. Writes Lola:

Brother Jack has been appointed assistant principal of Jeffersonville High, Ind. of which fact I'm very proud. We visited them over Easter vacation, and on Easter he suffered a kidney stone attack which lasted 15 days. He's fine now—but, oh how painful it was.

Our three children are all busy. Randy, the oldest, has finished his second year of pre-med, was an attendant this summer at Buffalo General Hospital and loved it. Judie, who just graduated from high school with a Regents Scholarship, entered Syracuse University this fall in the field of special education for the mentally retarded and with a minor in music. She was a guard at one of the town pools this summer. David, who is 15, was a volunteer junior leader at a Y day camp for the summer. He entered 10th grade in the fall.

I keep busy in A.F.S., church and school activities as well as volunteer work at Roswell Memorial Institute, a large cancer research hospital. Best wishes to all.

Doris (Pottenger) Chapman Writes Mrs. Hester:

Since I saw you last, we've been to Europe, back to Charleston, S.C. and now in Norfolk, Va. This may very well be our last tour in the Navy. We'll probably be settled here for about three years.

Our three year European experience far exceeded our expectations. The children seemed the right age for profiting under the French system. Kathy is a freshman at American University in Washington, D.C. and Jack is a sophomore in high school.

We're living in an apartment in Virginia Beach with hopes that we can soon move in to a house we're attempting to buy. Since this is only a temporary arrangement, we rented furniture and left ours in storage. It's a strange and challenging life this marriage with the Navy. I wouldn't have it otherwise.

Betty (Orebaugh) Moos Writes From the Evergreen State:

I certainly enjoyed my Alumni Bulletin and would like so much to come to Home-coming sometime. Our girls are getting so big now, Tammi is six years eleven months old and Lorri is nine and a half. This past summer we got them a pool, four feet by eighteen feet, and in a very short time I found myself teaching all the kids in town how to swim. It kept me busy and helped them too. I hope the Pacific N.W. will attract some of you to come out. Please look us up, we still live outside of Edwell.

Jane Voisard Writes:

We all enjoyed our visit to Normal during the convention so very much. The children were quite impressed! Also the Homecoming was a fine time for renewing old times and friends. We're looking forward to the '66 Centennial. Our best to all.

Mrs. Carol (Widdis) Sherritt Writes:

My husband is going to medical school in Chicago so we will be in this region for about four years. I'm teaching in an elementary school here in Hammond and very pleased with the school.

Carol Patterson, Senior on Campus Writes:

Here we go again, with another very busy school year ahead. I suppose you are all ready and rarin' to go; I am. I am very well situated this year. Nancy, my roommate, and I are back in the same room.

Although I have a lot of reading to do, my classes are all good.

INDIANA UNIVERSITY NORMAL COLLEGE A. G. U. 415 East Michigan Street Indianapolis, Indiana

Non-Profit Org. U. S. POSTAGE

PAID

Indianapolis, Ind. Permit No. 1218

Miss Priscilla Brown News Bureau, IU. Medical Center 104 Fesler Hall Indianapolis, Indiana